Stanton Township Planning Commission Approved Minutes

April 12th, 2022

Attending: Chair, Hannah Regenscheid; Commissioner, Karen Slininger; Secretary, Cheryle Peters; Vice-Chair, Anson Brown; Applicants: Chuck Schwarzhoff, David Johnston, Bill Knutson, Bill Hoyt, Nate Icaza, Marc Slininger, Jeff Davis; Via Zoom, Mary Lundell, Jenelle Sternitzky and Danny Lundell and Scott.   
Pledge of Allegiance: Chair, Hannah Regenscheid, called the meeting to order at 7:00PM; the pledge of allegiance was recited.

Approval of Agenda: Karen Slininger made a motion to approve the agenda.  Anson Brown seconded the motion. The motion passed 4/0.
Approval of Minutes from March 7th, 2022: Anson Brown made a motion to approve the minutes from March, 2022. Karen Slininger seconded the motion.  The motion passed 4/0.
Public to Speak: None in attendance stated a desire to speak, at that time.  Hannah invited those online to speak; none online stated a desire to speak, at that time.    
Zoning Requests: 
1. Chair Regenscheid invited Chuck Schwartzhoff, 33130 58th Avenue Path, to the podium. Mr. Schwartzhoff requested a Zoning Certificate approving the construction of a 16x28 storage/shop.  Parcel #411600310 and 411600320 are located in Section 36, .689 acres combined.  The structure will replace two existing sheds.  The property also sites a 12x12 Gazebo. The estimated cost for construction was stated as $25,000.  Anson Brown made a motion to recommend, to the Town Board, approval of the request. Karen Slininger seconded the motion. The motion passed, 4/0.  Mr. Schwarzhoff was advised to attend the Town Board meeting, April 19th for a review.  
2. Chair Regenscheid invited David Johnston, 33701 25th Avenue Way, to the podium.  Mr. Johnston attended the meeting to request a Zoning Certificate approving the construction of a grain bin; Mr. Johnston’s property is 158 acres Zoned A-1, in Section 33, Parcel #410330600.  Mr. Johnston estimated that the cost of construction would be $65,600.  He offered a sketch of the site plan, indicating the appropriate setbacks. Karen Slininger made a motion to recommend, to the Town Board, approval of the request as stated.  Anson Brown seconded the motion.  The motion passed 4/0. Mr. Johnston was advised to attend the Town Board meeting, April 19th for a review.  
3. Arman Clinton, did not attend the meeting regarding an excavation permit to conduct a cleanup project for an area near Highway 56 and Highway 19.  
4. Chair Regenscheid invited Bill Knutson, 29883 20th Avenue Way, to the podium.  Mr. Knutson requested a Zoning Certificate approving the construction of a deck, 16x40, attached to the back of his home on Parcel #411800250, .60 acres in Section 9, Lake Byllesby West.  Setbacks were reviewed.   Mr. Knutson estimated that the cost of construction would be $50,000.  Anson Brown made a motion to recommend, to the Town Board, approval of the request.  Karen Slininger seconded the motion.  The motion passed 4/0.  Mr. Knutson was advised to attend the Town Board meeting, April 19th for a review.
5. Bill Hoyt, 5792 Cherry Lane, requested a Zoning Certificate approving the construction of a 24x24 shed/detached garage.  Parcel #411300370 is located in the R-1 Zoning District, Section 25, 1 acre combined with Parcel #411300360.  Mr. Hoyt attended remotely.  
Setbacks were reviewed; the shed would be set on the west side of the house, facing Cherry Lane, 58ft. setback. Anson Brown made a motion to recommend a provisional approval, to the Town Board, for the construction of a 24x24 shed/detached garage, pending front setback conformity. Karen Slininger seconded the motion.  The motion passed 4/0.  Mr. Hoyt was advised to attend the Town Board meeting, April 19th, for a review.  
Chair Regenscheid explained that the Regularly Scheduled Planning Commission meeting would be suspended if necessary to accommodate the time slot of the Public Hearing 7:15pm.  The Planning Commission would resume zoning reviews after the public hearing portion of the meeting was completed.  
Public Hearing: 7:15  Chair, Hannah Regenscheid, suspended the Regularly Scheduled Planning Commission meeting opening the public hearing on behalf of Nate Icaza. Chair Regenscheid read aloud the published notice for the hearing.  She invited Nate Icaza, 30903 Highway 56 Blvd, Cannon Falls, MN 55009, to the podium to describe his request and to hear from the public. Mr. Icaza signed the attendance sheet.  No contiguous property owners attended the hearing.
Nate Icaza, 30903 Highway 56 Blvd, Cannon Falls, MN 55009, is proposing a 30x75x approx.16ft high building construction; two stalls would be added onto the north side of his existing building (approx. 50x104) located at 1471 310th Street, Cannon Falls, MN 55009. Walls might need to be constructed at a height of over 16 feet to accommodate a number of tractor/ trailer heights.  
Mr. Icaza is requesting a Stanton Township Rezone (Map Amendment), from the current Residential (R-1) to Rural Business (B-2) allowing the proper permitting for said proposed addition to his property known as Nate’s Garage, 1471 310th Street. Mr. Icaza operates an auto/truck service station along State Highway 56 Boulevard. The property carries a Conditional Use permit from Goodhue County for an agricultural equipment repair business, Parcel #410171101, 2.050 acres.  Goodhue County has recently approved an Amendment to Mr. Icaza’s said Conditional Use Permit, allowing the aforementioned addition.  

Chair Regenscheid invited comment from the public for Mr. Icaza:
· Jenelle Sternitzky, 30991 Oxford Mill Road, inquired what percentage of repairs conducted at the address in question are agriculturally related.  Mr. Icaza briefly noted a few of the most regular customers: Syngenta, Otte Enterprises, Square Deal Trucks. He estimated about 70% of the repairs are conducted on farm equipment.  The percentage could be higher in that some repairs are not obviously for agricultural use, such as heavy duty multi use pick up trucks.  
· Mary Lundell, 33100 42nd Avenue, inquired about size restrictions for the building relative to the Rural Business zone.  
Mr. Icaza estimated the cost of the addition as approximately, $165,000.  Chair Regenscheid called for additional questions from the public.  None were heard; she called two more times for questions.  Chair Regenscheid closed the public hearing after the third and final call, reopening the Regularly Scheduled Planning Commission meeting for discussion among the commissioners.   

Karen Slininger acknowledged the practical difficulties imposed upon the property given that the township had changed the Agricultural zoning to a Residential zoning, some time ago, thus creating legal nonconformity. 
She asserted that the area should have remained a Business type zone, particularly when other properties in the area have a business/commercial use, notably the Stanton Airfield along with other agri/businesses in the highways intersection area of 56 and 19.    

Karen made a motion to recommend, to the Town Board, approval of the request for a Rezone from Residential to Rural Business.  Hannah seconded the motion. The motion passed, 4/0.  Mr. Icaza was advised to attend the Town Board meeting, April 19th for a review.  
Karen Slininger made a motion to recommend, to the Town Board, approval of the request for the associated Zoning Certificate describing the addition to Nate’s Garage, 1471 310th Street; the approval would be contingent upon the effective rezone to Rural Business, Parcel #410171101.  Anson Brown seconded the motion.  The motion passed 4/0.  Mr. Icaza was advised to attend the Town Board meeting, April 19th for a review.  

Old Business:  Solar Ordinance and edits to Section 10 on “Severability” are ready to be incorporated into the existing Ordinance.  

New Business: 
Ordinance Review: Reviews of discussions:  Accessory building sizes and numbers allowed in R-1; Town Board meeting 3-15-22 and Annual meeting 3-8-22.
Bob Benson, 30931 Highway 19 Boulevard, recommended changing the Accessory building size limits in the only in the area west of Section 13, at the power dam, using a newly created Rural Residential zoning overlay.  Discussion ensued.  Some general support was indicated.  

Mary Lundell asked if Goodhue County had a zone that was similar to Stanton Township.

Jeff Davis, 867 Sciota Trail, Randolph reviewed Goodhue County’s treatment of his zoning request for a 5,300 square foot building.  His stated topography situation was accommodated by Goodhue County.  

Dan Lundell, 33100 42nd Avenue, indicated support for using Goodhue County controls as did, also,
Jenelle Sternitzky,30991 Oxford Mill Road.
· Section designations were noted as possibly too uniform; parcel sizes be would be relevant in view of density concerns.  County Zones were named, described and reviewed from the Goodhue County Ordinance.
· Disparity seemed to be created by only Section designation, excluding many Residential properties. 

· Discussion ensued regarding the 1998 adoption date for the Stanton Township Planning and Zoning Ordinance and how our society has more practical need for accessory buildings and structures in residentially zoned areas.   

· Discussion ensued regarding smaller parcel sizes; some analysis might be needed to determine consequences to them and the subdivision areas. Goodhue County interpretation had been confirmed by their zoning staff, Samantha Pierret, Zoning Administrator.  

·  Support was given to using the Goodhue County Ordinance controls to regulate Accessory building sizes in the Stanton Township Ordinance, R-1.

· Some discussion ensued regarding Goodhue County zoning compared to Stanton Township zoning and the likelihood of future township variances issued.  
Karen Slininger made a motion to recommend, to the Town Board, approval to update the Ordinance controls effecting Accessory buildings in the R-1, one acre minimum, to match Goodhue County Zoning Ordinance controls.  Anson Brown seconded the motion.  Karen Slininger reported that she had spoken with Samantha Pierret and confirmed her understanding of the county zoning ordinance regarding multiple accessory buildings. The motion passed 4/0.   The current language for R-1 use of 40 acre lots or larger would be retained for lots 40 acres or larger the same accessory building sizes are allowed, as in A-2, Agricultural Zoning District. 
Hannah Regenscheid made a motion to include Goodhue County definitions of accessory buildings’ allowable square footage in the Residential zone to be consistent with the Stanton Township Ordinance, multiples totaling up to 20% coverage of the land property, including the dwelling primary to the property. Current language regarding 40 acres or larger, in the R-1 would be retained.  Karen Slininger seconded the motion.  The motion passed 4/0.  Karen offered to create a clean copy for the purposes of a Town Board review, April 19th.  A public hearing would be required before adoption into the Ordinance.  
Reports  of Meetings Attended: 
Announcements: 
Cheryle made a request for timesheets, payroll ending April 15th, 2022.
Hannah announced that she had, indeed, moved outside of the boundaries of Stanton Township and her commission was in question.  
Adjourn: Karen Slininger made a motion to adjourn.  Anson Brown seconded the motion.  The motion passed 4/0.  The meeting adjourned at 8:36pm. 

Respectfully submitted,



Cheryle Peters

Clerk, Stanton Township



Hannah Regenscheid
Chair, Stanton Township Planning Commission
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